York St John University

QUALITY AND STUDENT EXPERIENCE COMMITTEE

Wednesday, 21 April 2010

1.30pm, Skell Learning Room SK/128
Present:

	Mrs P Gacal (Chair)
	Ms J Mathers

	Mrs P Aldous
	Dr D Moulds

	Ms J Armstrong
	Prof S Orr

	Mr D Clarke
	Mrs J Raby

	Mr P Gray
	Dr C Samiei

	Mr A Hayward (Executive Officer)
	Ms N Swift

	Revd G Hoyland (for Dr P Kollontai)
	Mr T Wall

	Ms E Johnston
	Mr J Wallis

	Dr M Jones
	Mrs D Wetherell Terry

	Ms K Knowles
	Ms H Westmancoat



In attendance:
Ms C Thompson (secretary)

Apologies: Dr P Kollontai, Prof D Maughan Brown Mr R Noake (alternate for Ms H Trist), Ms M Verity 
	1.
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


	09/120

	
	There were no declarations of interest.

	

	2.
	STRUCTURE OF QSEC BUSINESS


	09/121

	
	The Chair reported to the Committee that the structure of QSEC’s business had been discussed outside of the meeting.  The agenda for the meeting had three separate sections, which it was hoped, would better focus discussions at the meeting.  The sections of the agenda were proposed to change from ‘Items for Decision’, ‘Items for Discussion’ and ‘Items to Note’ to ‘Quality Improvement’, ‘Quality Assurance’ and ‘Items to Note’.  

The Chair also suggested that, to help reduce the scale of business at each meeting, an Executive Group of QSEC meet to process ‘routine’ business, such as straightforward recommendations from CPSC.  Executive Group approvals would be reported to the Committee and where necessary the agenda for the QSEC meeting would be focussed on particular issues arising.  The Executive Group was proposed to include the QSEC Chair, Deputy Chair, Registrar and Executive Officer.

	

	
	APPROVED:  The change to structure for organising QSEC business was approved.  


	

	3.
	MINUTES OF THE QSEC MEETING HELD ON 3 MARCH 2010

	09/122

	
	APPROVED:  The minutes of the meeting held on 3 March 2010 were approved.

	

	4.
	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

	09/123

	
	i.
	E-Submission and E-Marking (Min. 09/94iii)


	

	
	
	The Dean for Learning Development reminded Deputy Deans of Faculties of the action for Deputy Deans to report on Faculty progress in the implementation of e-submission to the Deputy Dean for Learning Development by 14 May.  The Committee noted that the Faculty of Arts and the Business School had already completed this action.  

The need to move the action forward was discussed.  The Committee agreed that the Working Group that looked at this policy initially would be re-called to look at the E-Submission and E-Marking policy in detail and report back to QSEC.  An invitation to attend the Working Group would be sent by the Registrar so all Faculties would be represented at the meeting.
   
	

	
	
	ACTION:  The Dean for Learning Development to re-convene the Working Group to discuss E-Submission and E-Marking following the submission of Faculty comments to the Deputy Dean for Learning Development.

	ACTION:  JA

	
	ii.
	NSS (Min. 09/94vii)


	

	
	
	The Graduate Intern reported to the Committee that a document had been created for a student audience that informs the reader how each Faculty is responding to the NSS.  Action points from the NSS and PERs had been used to write the document which would be presented to QSEC at the next meeting before going onto the SU website.

	

	
	iii.
	Preparing Graduate Research Students for Teaching (Min. 09/94)


	

	
	
	The Registrar informed that Committee that the group which had planned to meet to discuss preparing graduate research students for teaching had not yet been convened.  Discussions were taking place between the Registrar and Head of Staff Development to ensure the necessary package was put together for students.  A paper would be presented to the next meeting of QSEC.  
It was noted that previously, Faculties had run ‘How to Teach’ sessions for graduate research students and these could be re-introduced if appropriate.


	

	
	iv.
	Quality Enhancement (Min. 09/95ii)


	

	
	
	This item was taken under item 8.

	

	
	v.
	Learning and Teaching Strategy Interim Update (Min. 09/97)


	

	
	
	The Dean for Learning Development reported on discussions about the Learning and Teaching Strategy 2007-12 Midterm Development Paper that had taken place with Faculty Deputy Deans following the action from QSEC.  Following these discussion, a revised paper would be presented to QSEC, which would consider the development of the new Learning and Teaching strategy.

 
	

	
	vi.
	Changes to Programme Titles (Min. 09/98)


	

	
	
	The Executive Officer reported that had been correspondence with the Director of Marketing to indicate there had been an issue relating to the publication of unapproved programme titles.  QAS and Marketing were to continue to liaise on approved programme amendments.  This would include a checking of draft prospectuses by QAS.  Faculties were reminded that programme amendments were approved by QSEC.

	

	
	vii.
	Diploma in Counsellor Supervision (Min. 09/100)


	

	
	
	NOTED:  A proposal to amend the length of delivery of the Diploma in Counselling would be received at a future meeting if determined by the Faculty.

  
	

	
	viii.
	Subject Review (Min. 09/101)


	

	
	
	The Deputy Dean of the Faculty of HLS reported that he had met with the SU VP: Education and Welfare to devise a list of Subject Review related questions for students.  This document was to be taken to the SU Management Team meeting for consideration and would be presented to the next meeting of QSEC.  The Committee agreed that the student contribution at Faculty Reviews also needed to be considered, as the devised list only related to Subject Reviews. 

	

	
	ix.
	Review and Revalidation Report from York College (Min. 09/103iii)


	

	
	
	NOTED:  CPSC had agreed that following the Review and Revalidation event at York College, partner documentation submitted to the host Faculty’s QEC for validation or re-validation scrutiny must be accompanied by evidence of approval by the partner’s own quality assurance processes.  If such evidence was not provided, the documentation would not be considered. 

 
	

	
	x.
	National Student Forum Annual Report 2009 (Min. 09/106)


	

	
	
	The Chair of QSEC noted that the minutes of the meeting held on 21 April 2010 did not identify who was responsible for the action for Deputy Deans, SU VP, Head of Flexible Learning, Head of Regional Partnership Strategy, Head of Student Enterprise and the Dean for Learning Development to look how best to inform students of how employability was embedded at YSJU.  The Committee discussed this action.  The Committee agreed that the Dean for Learning Development would follow up the outcomes of this report as part of the Learning and Teaching Strategy.  The outcomes could be embedded as part of the Learning and Teaching Strategy to avoid a separate strategy being created.  

 
	

	
	
	AGREED:  The Dean for Learning Development to respond to the outcomes of the National Student Forum Annual Report 2009 in the Learning and Teaching Strategy.


	ACTION: JA

	
	xi.
	Work Placement Module Policy (Min. 09/106)


	

	
	
	This action had not yet been completed.  It was anticipated that the policy could be incorporated within the new Learning and Teaching Strategy.

	

	
	xii.
	Learning and Teaching Fellowships (Min. 09/105)


	

	
	
	The Dean for Learning Development updated the Committee on the Learning and Teaching Fellowships by reporting that they were in the process of being operationalised and were being discussed further in Faculties.  The ‘Fellows’ were members of YSJU CETL, which had a growing membership.

  
	

	5.
	PDP UNIVERSITY POLICY STATEMENT (Min. 08/35)

QSEC/21-04-10/92

	09/124

	
	The Dean for Learning Development introduced the PDP Policy paper by reminding QSEC members that the work of PDP had been discussed in the December 2008 QSEC meeting.  Each Faculty had reported on how PDP was being implemented.  It had then been identified that the Institution needed a PDP Policy Statement and the Dean for Learning Development had since been working with Faculties to create one.  The paper presented to the Committee for discussion and was aimed to formalise the work that Faculties already engaged in.  The HEAR was incorporated in this.  

The Committee welcomed and supported the PDP University Policy Statement paper.  PDP was recognised as being hard to standardise across the University and making student participation compulsory was also hard to do.  The Committee noted that in previous years, programme areas had undertaken PDP separate to the programme curriculum.  If this practice was to continue, the Faculties would need to be made aware of the minimum requirements as stated in the paper.  All programmes needed to be able to show where PDP is available.  

The Dean for Learning Development asked that the PDP University Policy Statement paper be returned to QECs for consideration at subject and programme level.  The policy must be able to be embedded in Faculties.           
The Committee queried the additional value of the YSJ Award and did not support the prioritisation of the YSJ Award at this time.

	

	
	AGREED:  QSEC supported and approved the PDP University Policy Statement.  
QSEC did not support the introduction of a YSJ Award at this time.  

  
	

	
	ACTION:  QECs to consider the PDP University Policy Statement.  

	ACTION: QECs

	6.
	ASSESSMENT WORKING GROUP (Min. 09/76)
QSEC/21-04-10/93

	09/125

	
	The proposals from the Assessment Word Count Task Group were re-presented to the Committee following discussions at QECs as required by QSEC.  The responses from the QECs were incorporated into the original paper from the Assessment Word Count Task Group. QSEC re-considered each of the Recommendations of the Assessment Word Count Task Group in the light of the comments provided by the QECs and agreed the following:  

 
	

	
	AGREED:  

Recommendation 1 – QSEC agreed subject to the removal of word equivalences for non-text based assessments, though guidance on the expected scale of non-text based assignments should be provided. 

Recommendation 2 – QSEC agreed.

Recommendation 3 – QSEC agreed subject to programme proposers being required to identify and articulate a strategy in the programme documentation for determining the assessment workload.  The assessments for individual modules will then be judged for consistency of approach against the declared strategy.

Recommendation 4 – QSEC agreed.

Recommendation 5 – QSEC did not agree the recommendation from the Task Group that where students are involved in decision making regarding assessment word length the word count range and the process for electing word length be stipulated in module handbooks.  The Committee considered that word length requirements were not open to negotiation but would be as stipulated in the module handbook.

Recommendation 6 – QSEC agreed that from the SITS record students do not need to know the assessment length, only the mode and weighting of an assessment.  

Recommendation 7 – QSEC agreed the Recommendation and that this would supersede the current year one formative assessment regulations.

Recommendation 8 – QSEC agreed.

Recommendation 9 – QSEC agreed the following: 

10 credits = 2 hour exam.  

20 credits = 3 hour exam.  

Use extrapolation if the module is less than 10 credits.

Managing the transition – QSEC noted that some programme teams would like to use the new requirements immediately.  


	

	
	ACTION: The Executive Officer and Registrar to draft guidelines following QSEC’s decisions. 

AGREED:  the Task Group proposal that the approved arrangements would be evaluated by QSEC in 2012.   


	ACTION: AH & PA

	7.
	AMENDMENTS TO PMA7
QSEC/21-04-10/94a-e

	09/126

	
	The Executive Officer reported on the amendments to the PMA documents.  PMA2 and 3 had minor amendments to take into account references changes to ICT services.  PMA5i had been amended to split the resource sections.  PMA5 reflects these changes.  Also, the reference to the Learning and Teaching models has been removed, as agreed by QSEC 3 March 2010.  The rationale for only five examples of books being required was queried as validation and review panels were seeking more information on reading.  The Executive Officer clarified that this indicative reading list of five examples had been introduced to reduce the amount of paper involved in module descriptions while adequately illustrating the sample range of appropriate and current texts supporting a module.  The annex to the module document (PMA5i) provides the full reading list.  The Deputy University Librarian requested a meeting with the Executive Officer outside of the Committee meeting to discuss the process and documents that the library receives.       

The Dean for Learning Development and the Executive Officer had been tasked to review PMA7.  The review had taken place in consultation with Faculties and Directorates.  There had been concerns that once SMT had approved outline proposals, Marketing were not consulted on the programmes. Changes to this procedure were reflected in the document, along with a new section on YSJ International and the structure of student services within the Directorate for Learning Development.  

The Committee thanked the Executive Officer for the updated PMA documents.   
     
	

	
	ACTION:  The Deputy University Librarian to meet with the Executive Officer to discuss the process and documents that the library receives.       


	ACTION:  HW & AH

	
	AGREED:  
· PMA2 was agreed.

· PMA3 was agreed.
· PMA5 was agreed, subject to being amended to remove the second paragraph of the section on Learning and Teaching (‘The sum total…’) and to remove references to work equivalences and audit.
· PMA5i was agreed.
· PMA7 was agreed.

Further changes to the documents would go to the Committee for approval as the documents evolved.


	

	8.
	ANNUAL EVALUATION 
QSEC/21-04-10/95


	09/127

	
	At the November 2009 meeting of QSEC, the Executive Officer had been tasked to meet with Faculty Deputy Deans to review the lessons learned from the new annual evaluation process so far and to propose any changes that may be required.  The Executive Officer had met with the Deputy Deans and a summary of these discussions was presented to the Committee.  Any changes following these discussions would go the to the June 2010 meeting of QSEC for approval.

   
	

	
	The Committee considered Enhancement in this context. The Executive Officer reminded the Committee that the QAA’s definition of enhancement is ‘the process of taking deliberate steps at institutional level to improve the quality of learning opportunities’.  
It was considered that there were two main institutional activities which provided a focus and opportunities for enhancement, these were:

· annual evaluation – which identifies opportunities for improvement at (i) programme/ Faculty level and (ii) institutional level through QSEC and the production of the Annual Quality Report;

· the institutional planning process – which identifies priorities for institutional developmental initiatives for improvements through policies (such as the internationalisation strategy) or schemes (such as IPS) and through approval of Faculty Plans. 

The learning and teaching strategy also had an important enhancement role linking to key strategic aims, providing direction and something against which judgement of progress can be made.


	

	
	AGREED:  that the processes for enhancement at YSJ be recognised and defined in those terms.

 
	ACTION:  AH

	9.
	AMENDMENTS TO MAPPING TO SECTIONS 3 AND 8 OF THE CODE OF PRACTICE FOR THE ASSURANCE OF ACADEMIC QUALITY AND STANDARDS IN HIGHER EDUCATION

	09/128

	
	The Committee noted that amendments to the mapping to sections 3 and 8 of the Code of Practice for the Assurance of Academic Quality and Standards in HE would be received by QSEC before the end of the academic year.

	

	10.
	NEW BUSINESS MANAGEMENT STRANDINGS
QSEC/21-04-10/97


	09/129

	
	The Deputy Dean for the Business School reported that the proposed Business Management strandings were the outcome of the University academic activity review of 2009.  The following strandings were proposed:

· BA (Hons) International Business Management 
· BA (Hons) International Tourism Management 
· BA (Hons) Marketing Management and Web Technologies 
· BA (Hons) Tourism Management and Marketing 
The proposals had been considered by two QSEC readers who had fed back their findings to the Faculty in the light of which amendments to the documentation was made and a recommendation for approval was proposed to QSEC.  The designated readers asked the Committee to note that the process for dealing with the proposal was efficient and effective.
  
	

	
	APPROVED:  New award titles for the BA Business Management programme:

· BA (Hons) International Business Management 
· BA (Hons) International Tourism Management 
· BA (Hons) Marketing Management and Web Technologies 
· BA (Hons) Tourism Management and Marketing 

	

	11.
	BUSINESS FROM CPSC
The Committee noted that the following items from CPSC had been referred to QSEC following CPSCs consideration of the full set of documentation, which was made available to QSEC members electronically on the Staff Information Point.  Members of QSEC were asked to refer to the minutes of the CPSC meeting when considering the following proposals.

	09/130

	
	i.
	Extension to the Partnership Agreement with TISEC
QSEC/21-04-10/98


	

	
	
	APPROVED:  Extension of the Partnership with the Theological Institute of the Scottish Episcopal Church (TISEC).

	

	
	ii.
	Collaboration Proposal with King’s Bible College and Training Centre, Oxford
QSEC/21-04-10/99


	

	
	
	APPROVED:  Collaboration Proposal with King’s Bible College and Training Centre (KBCTC).

	

	
	iii.
	Collaboration Proposal with St Helens College
QSEC/21-04-10/100


	

	
	
	APPROVED:  Collaboration Proposal with St Helens College.

	

	
	iv.
	Theology Partnership Renewals

	

	
	
	The Committee noted CPSC’s concerns were raised regarding staff issues.  CPSC had been assured that action plans were in place to address the staffing issues relating to both partners.  It was noted that both Wilson Carlile Centre and the Diocese of Sheffield had gone through re-organisations. The CPSC Chair informed QSEC members that actions were in place with partners to cover staffing.

	

	
	
	NOTED:  Partnership Renewals with Wilson Carlile Centre and the Diocese of Sheffield.  

	

	12.
	AMENDMENT TO SPORT PROGRAMME SPECIFICATIONS

QSEC/21-04-10/102


	09/131

	
	A proposal was received to introduce a new generic degree award title for Sports students who had enough credits to achieve a degree award, but had failed modules that were compulsory for a specialist award.  It was suggested that the proposals were back dated to September 2009 to allow students who were already enrolled on the programme to be included in the change.  If approved, the generic degree awards would not be actively marketed but would be fall back awards.  
The Registrar stated that tariff points required for entry should not normally be included in the admissions criteria of a programme specifications, rather, the necessary qualifications should be identified.  
The Committee agreed section 18 of the Programme Specification needed to be re-worded to show credits were to be achieved, rather than identifiying  specific modules.


	

	
	APPROVED:  Generic degree awards for Sports students who had enough credits to achieve a degree award, but had failed modules that were compulsory for award, subject to the re-wording of section 18 to indicate the credits necessary to be achieved rather than specific modules.

	

	13.
	LATE ARRIVAL OF INTERNATIONAL STUDENTS: BUSINESS MANAGEMENT
QSEC/21-04-10/103


	09/132

	
	The Deputy Dean of the Business School tabled an updated version of the paper titled ‘Late Arrival of International Students: Business Management’.  The paper was presented to the Committee following problems that had been encountered when international students arrived late onto their programme of study.  The paper tabled outlined changes to the timings that all students would be expected to start their programme by, and would prevent students from starting a programme very late, as had been the case in 2009/10.  The proposals related to Masters and undergraduate programmes.  

     
	

	
	The Committee welcomed the proposal and requested the references to specific dates from the list were removed and instead week numbers be used.      

	

	
	APPROVED:  Late Arrival of International Students: Business Management, subject to changing the references to specific dates to week numbers.  


	

	
	ACTION:  Each Faculty to have their own procedure for the late arrival of international students in place.

	ACTION: Faculties

	
	The YSJ Business School was thanked for the paper.


	

	14.
	QAA’S EVALUATION OF THE ACADEMIC INFRASTRUCTURE: QUALITY AND STANDARDS IN UK HIGHER EDUCATION (Min. 09/119ii)


	09/133

	
	The Executive Officer reported on the three consultation papers:

· the discussion paper on the evaluation of the Academic Infrastructure; 

· a summary of the discussion paper on the evaluation of the Academic Infrastructure; and

· an information paper describing the links between the evaluation of the Academic Infrastructure and activities currently being undertaken by different organisations and groups across the UK 

and the summary of the consultation questions were available from www.qaa.ac.uk/academicinfrastructure/evaluation10.  The deadline for responses to the consultation was Friday 7th May.  Any feedback was to be sent to the Executive Officer by 30 April 2010 so an Institutional response could be sent.

	

	
	ACTION:  Feedback on the QAAs consultation papers was to be sent to the Executive Officer by 30 April 2010 


	ACTION:  ALL

	15.
	QUALITY OF STUDENT EXPERIENCE

QSEC/21-04-10/105

	09/134

	
	The Registrar introduced the Risk Assessment November 2009.  The table was reviewed every six months.  Actions were detailed on the paper for June 2010.
  
	

	
	It was reported that the move to Moodle was on track and was being positively received by the Institution. 


	

	
	APPROVED:  Risk Assessment November 2009, subject to the removal of reference to the Chinese Embassy.  


	

	16.
	CHAIR’S BUSINESS

	09/135

	
	The Committee were updated on the meeting of Academic Board, at which ‘Retention and Completion’ had been discussed.  A discussion paper suggesting some adjustments to the current policy on late submission of work had been circulated to faculties and the Students Union for comment.  
  
	

	17.
	SHARING EXTERNAL EXAMINER REPORTS WITH STUDENTS

	09/136

	
	NOTED:  An email from the Registrar had been circulated to Faculties on how External Examiner reports are shared.

	

	18.
	INSTITUTIONAL AUDIT

	09/137

	
	i.
	Institutional Audit Steering Group


	

	
	
	The Institutional Audit Steering Group had met on 30 March 2010 to consider an initial draft briefing paper.  The paper would go to the July meeting of QSEC.  
The Registrar informed the Committee that a paper on the ‘How Are We Doing?’ website would be produced and submitted to the Committee.  

It was noted that collaborative partners would be informed of the Institutional Audit.    

	

	19.
	QUALITY NETWORK
QSEC/21-04-10/107


	09/138

	
	The Committee noted that the Quality Network event on 4 May 2010 had focussed on collaborative provision.  An event for panel chairs was planned for 23 June 2010 and all pre-scrutiny, validation, re-validation and review chairs were invited to attend along with administrative staff who work with the Chairs and all members of QAS.

 
	

	20.
	VALIDATION AND REVIEW SCHEDULE 2009-10 – UPDATE 
QSEC/21-04-10/108

	09/139

	
	APPROVED:  The date of the ITE review was moved to 2010/11.
 
	

	21.
	SUMMARY OF VALIDATION AND REVIEW OUTCOMES
QSEC/21-04-10/109


	09/140

	
	NOTED:  Summary of Validation and Review Outcomes.  The bold type was the updated information.  The documents included statements from recent review and revalidation panels.

	

	22.
	COLLABORATIVE PROVISION SUB-COMMITTEE MINUTES
QSEC/21-04-10/110


	09/141

	
	NOTED:  YSJ was discontinuing work with the Cyprus College of Art.

The Committee noted Employer Responsive Provision would be discussed at the June meeting of CPSC and reported back to QSEC at the July 2010 meeting.


	

	23.
	FLEXIBLE PROVISION SUB-COMMITTEE MINUTES


	09/142

	
	There were no minutes to be received from the Flexible Provision Sub-Committee.

	

	24.
	EVALUATION SUB-COMMITTEE MINUTES

	09/143

	
	NOTED:  Minutes of the Evaluation Sub-Committee meeting held on 24 February 2010.

	

	25.
	CHAIR’S ACTION

	09/144

	
	NOTED:  The following have been approved by Chair’s Action:

· MA Practitioner Research: Improving Professional Practice (formally MA in Educational Improvement Development and Change)

· Minor amendment to the structure of the BA English Literature Specialist programme and the BA English Literature with Creative Writing Specialist programme

· Minor amendment to the structure of the BA English Language and Linguistics programme.

	

	26.
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING

	09/145

	
	NOTED:  Wednesday, 2 June 2010 at 1.30pm in De Grey Court Boardroom.

	

	27.
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
	09/146


	
	i.
	QAA – New Master’s Degree Characteristics Reference Point


	

	
	
	The Executive Officer asked the Committee to note and inform colleagues as appropriate that QAA had published a new master’s degree characteristics reference point.  This had been produced by QAA for advice and guidance purposes only; it did not form part of the Academic Infrastructure.

It could be accessed at:

www.qaa.ac.uk/academicinfrastructure/benchmark/masters

	

	
	
	

	
	There being no further business, the Chair declared the meeting closed at 4.30pm.
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